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To classify critical Marxist writing about the USSR into three "positions" or "traditions" — "degenerated 
workers' state", "bureaucratic collectivism", and "state capitalism" (Haynes 2002, 322) — is usual, tidy... and, so I 
will argue, misleading.

For example, Mike Haynes welcomes the recent book by Stephen Resnick and Richard Wolff (Resnick and 
Wolff, 2002) as reinforcement to the "capitalist/ state-capitalist view of the USSR... becoming a major paradigm 
on the left" (2004, 29). But in substance Haynes's "state-capitalist" views, or mine, are closer both politically and 
in intellectual filiation to those of many revolutionary anti-Stalinists who would reject the term "state capitalism" 
than to Resnick-Wolff's. Again, the recent debate between Mike Haynes and Paresh Chattopadhyay (Haynes 
2004, Chattopadhyay 2004, Haynes 2002) shows that although Haynes and Chattopadhyay share the term "state
capitalism", their substantive evaluations are very different. To rejoice at the increasing numbers who cheer the 
state-capitalist "colours" obscures more than it clarifies.
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From the late 1920s onwards Leon Trotsky step-by-step sharpened his critique of the USSR and modified the 
meaning he gave to his summary formula, "degenerated workers' state". Resnick-Wolff, like many other writers, 
dismiss Trotsky because they reckon he "defined capitalism in terms of private property ownership, dismissing the
notion of state capitalism as irrelevant to the USSR because of the extent of state ownership and control there" 
(2002, 117, 110). But Trotsky would not have forgottenn the commonplace pre-1917 Marxist polemics against 
"state socialism".

He recognised that state property could underpin a state-capitalist regime or some new bureaucratic exploiting
class. And "the higher the soviet state rises above the people… the more obviously does it testify against the 
socialist character of this state property" (Trotsky 1973, 237). Only, this nationalised property had been created by
the workers' revolution, while state intervention elsewhere had been rolled back after World War 1 or proved itself 
to be reactionary meddling; this nationalised property the world bourgeoisie wanted to return to private ownership,
and they would do it in the coming World War unless revolution forestalled them; this nationalised property 
underpinned large economic progress, thanks to the inability of the bureaucracy to surmount workers' resistance; 
this nationalised property, therefore, was evidence of a workers' state.

Simultaneously Trotsky recognised that: "[T]he classic methods of exploitation... are applied in such naked 
and crude forms as would not be permitted even by reformist trade unions in bourgeois countries... [S]tate 
ownership of the means of production does not turn manure into gold, and does not surround with a halo of 
sanctity the sweatshop system". "Of the revolution as it understands it, the bureaucracy has preserved only the 
cult of police violence... It fights for its existence with a conservative fury such as has not been displayed by any 
ruling class in history. Along this road, it has arrived in a short time at the commission of crimes such as not even 
fascism has yet perpetrated". And: "Historically, no class in society has ever concentrated in its hands in such a 
short period such wealth and power as the bureaucracy has concentrated during the two five year plans". "It 
contains within itself to a tenfold degree all the vices of a possessing class" (Trotsky 1973, 82-3; 1976, 279, 444; 
1974, 325). "Workers' state" — with "the sweatshop system", with a ruling group of such "wealth and power", such
class vices, such "fury" against the workers? From 1930 at latest, until his death in 1940, Trotsky considered the 
USSR to be so so much a combination of incompatibles, so terminally in crisis, so radically in flux, so unstable, 
that it could not be properly assessed in terms of its "being" but only in terms of what it had developed from and 
the variants it was developing towards (Matgamna 1998, 59-61, 106-7).

His error was not, as Haynes suggests (2004, 145), that he thought that the degenerated workers' state "could
continue indefinitely", but rather the exact opposite: that he held back too long from admitting that Stalin's wild 
economic leap from 1928-9 had shaped something sufficiently solid for a theory of it as a system in its own right, 
functioning on its own basis, to be possible. That reluctance, in the midst of the maelstrom, makes infinitely more 
sense than writings over 60 years later which call the USSR a regime of permanent chaos (Haynes 2002, 318); 
but by the end of the 1930s it had become a theoretical evasion. Anyone starting from Trotsky who came to 
recognise Stalinism as a ongoing, functioning system put themselves on one or another road to recognising the 
autocracy as a new exploiting class. The important differences between those roads were not defined by whether 
they chose "state capitalist" or "bureaucratic collectivist" as the name for that new exploiting class.

Before Trotsky's critique there had been social-democrats who complained that the Bolsheviks were too 
radical, trying to violate the necessary tempos of history; and there were "left communists" who complained that 
the Bolsheviks were not being radical enough, and were regressing back to the old regime1. The Bolsheviks were 
using bourgeois specialists, and conceding them privileges. They were trying to introduce Taylorist methods to 
raise productivity in industry. They were introducing "one-person management". Then they resorted to the 
marketist New Economic Policy, from 1921. For the social-democrats all that was proof that history could not be 
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rushed, that only state capitalism was possible, and that the Bolsheviks' effort to rush could add only brutalisation 
and authoritarianism to the unavoidable capitalist development; for the revolutionaries, it was proof that the 
Bolsheviks were not rushing fast enough, indeed that they were backsliding.

Lenin's reply to the social-democrats was that "it is obligatory for a Marxist to count on a European revolution if 
a revolutionary situation exists... even if Soviet government in Russia were to be crushed by world imperialism 
tomorrow... it would still be found that Bolshevik tactics have brought enormous benefit to socialism... Kautsky... 
stubbornly keeps repeating one thing: give me peaceful democracy, without civil war, without a dictatorship and 
with good statistics... In a word, what Kautsky demands is a revolution without revolution, without fierce struggle, 
without violence. It is equivalent to asking for strikes in which workers and employers do not get excited" (Lenin 
1975, 66, 70, 89-90).

To the revolutionary critics he replied that it was an illusion to suppose that extensive socialist economic 
structures could be built in poor, war-wrecked Russia. Economically, "we have nationalised, confiscated, beaten 
down and put down more than we have had time to count. The difference between socialisation and simple 
confiscation is that confiscation can be carried out by 'determination' alone, without the ability to calculate and 
distribute properly, whereas socialisation cannot be brought about without this ability... State capitalism would be a
step forward as compared with the present state of affairs in our Soviet Republic" (Lenin 1975a, 630-1). But it 
would be "state capitalism in a proletarian state". Workers' political power which would limit the inevitable 
tendencies of the still largely capitalistic economic substructure to generate exploitation and to give power to a 
new or regenerated capitalist class, and install some very limited socialistic economic measures, was all that was 
possible — but also all that was needed in order to maintain the bridgehead for international revolution. And, in the
actual circumstances of a minority working class, which was then to a large degree dispersed, made idle, or 
absorbed into the state machine, during the civil war, it could only actually be the power of the workers' 
revolutionary party built over previous decades. But for sure the mere fact of having "nationalised, confiscated, 
beaten down and put down" so much did not in and of itself, automatically, define a workers' state.

The entire "backsliding" argument was radically undercut by Stalin's crushing of the Nepmen and kulaks after 
1929. Whatever Stalin was doing by collectivisation-through-terror and forced-march industrialisation, it was not 
backsliding to the old, ordinary, capitalist structures. Yet at the same time the USSR state machine was pitted 
more brutally than before against the working class.

Hugo Urbahns developed the first "Trotskyist" theory of state capitalism in the USSR, one with roots quite 
different from the previous "left communist" and social-democratic theories. Urbahns led the German Leninbund. 
In late 1929 he engaged in a political fight with Trotsky, which ended with a parting of ways in early 1930. The split
was driven less by the issue of the USSR, in and of itself, than by other issues. Urbahns insisted that the time had 
already come to give up on the Communist Party and launch a new party. That led him to look to link-ups with 
other dissident Communist groups, including the Right Communists, which Trotsky considered unprincipled; and 
to stand Leninbund candidates in elections against the CP, which Trotsky considered foolish. Urbahns expelled 
the close co-thinkers of Trotsky from his organisation, leading Trotsky to warn that the "Leninbund" was becoming 
an "Urbahns-bund". Relations continued bad up to Hitler's seizure of power in January 1933, although Urbahns, 
like the Trotskyists, argued for a workers' united front against the Nazis. Urbahns then escaped to Sweden, but 
was unable to reconstitute the Leninbund as an effective force.

Urbahns had been a "Zinovievist". Zinoviev had been Stalin's colleague in the anti-Trotsky "triumvirate" which 
led the USSR after Lenin's removal from activity. In late 1925 he broke with Stalin, beginning the path that would 
lead to uniting with Trotsky in the Joint Opposition between late 1926 and late 1927. He theorised his break with 
Stalin in a book, "Leninism", written in collaboration with Krupskaya and published in September 1925. Zinoviev 
himself capitulated to Stalin after the bureaucratised Bolshevik Party expelled the Opposition in December 1927. 
But many of his co-thinkers outside the USSR, like Urbahns, tried to continue on the lines of critique that he had 
initiated.

Zinoviev was still in the full dress of bureaucratic "Leninism", writing page after page about Trotsky's supposed 
"underestimation of the peasantry" and ingrained "Menshevism". But in later chapters he used the term "state 
capitalism" to warn against the dangers of the Stalin-Bukharin policy of that period, which held that "socialism in 
one country" was being achieved by steady progress along the marketist road of the NEP.

"Can it be that, in order to devote one's life and exhort others to devote theirs to the cause of socialism, one 
has to feed oneself with illusions, and believe that there is no state capitalism (or plain ordinary capitalism) in our 
country, that socialism is flourishing everywhere? Such a policy can only be harmful. If what I see around me is 
socialism, your socialism is pretty poor quality, the worker will say. And he will be right… We must not give 
ourselves illusions, we must not delude ourselves. We must call state capitalism by its name…" 2

"In 1923 the great enemy was pessimism in regard to the fate of our country. In 1925 self-satisfaction can 
become a danger if it leads to defining away the class struggle in the village, to silence on the danger facing us 
from the kulaks, to forgetting the words of Lenin on the role of state capitalism and of capitalism in general under 
our regime…" (Zinoviev 1926, 216, 219, 238-9).

Zinoviev picked up the term "state capitalism" from Lenin, and expanded it into a generic term for everything 
unsocialist about the USSR. Zinoviev's greatest worry was the regrowth of capitalism from the small-producer 
peasant economy. But he also, with less emphasis, referred to unsocialist features which would expand after 1929
rather than being crushed like the small-producer economy.
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"Are there not elements of capitalism even in our present state trusts, in their operations, their system of work, 
their environment, etc.… We should not ignore the fact that even the workers employed in our large-scale industry
often see themselves as wage-workers and not as socialist producers working in their socialist nationalised 
factories and workshops. We have to seek the main cause of this state of mind in unemployment and the 
inadequacy of wages…" (Zinoviev 1926, 216, 281).

Obviously higher wages and lower unemployment do not turn wage-workers into socialist producers. In 
Zinoviev's mind, plainly, were the inequalities between workers and officials, and the lack of democratic control 
over economic life, in the USSR in 1925.

Nowhere in his book did Zinoviev refer to the state bureaucracy as a privileged group impeding socialist 
progress. The nearest he got to that was a claim that the "national narrow-mindedness and petty-bourgeois 
satisfaction" which he considered to be a dangerous and widespread state of mind was "reflected particularly in 
the state apparatus" (Zinoviev 1926, 287, 289).

Urbahns built on Zinoviev. When Trotsky was exiled from the USSR, in February 1929, Urbahns declared that 
a decisive defeat in struggle had occurred. "This is Thermidor" (counter-revolution). But not yet "open counter-
revolution". At this stage Urbahns still saw the decisive counter-revolutionary force as the "ordinary capitalist" 
elements (the villains of the piece in the old left-Communist arguments about the use of bourgeois specialists, or 
about NEP), not as the state bureaucracy. In August 1929, using (or, in Trotsky's eyes, misusing) Trotsky's 
description of the situation in the USSR as an "inverted Kerensky period", Urbahns asked: "Have we still a 
proletarian dictatorship in Russia? No. Proletarian dictatorship is the organised power of the proletariat. In Russia, 
state power is now no longer in the hands of the proletariat, but, as Trotsky says, in the hands of officialdom, of 
the bureaucratic apparatus, which, as Engels in a well-known passage cited by Lenin in State and Revolution 
said, apparently stands as a mediator over the classes, but serves the interests of the economically stronger 
class", namely the capitalists. Full-scale restoration of ordinary bourgeois capitalism had not yet come, declared 
Urbahns, but it was "obviously approaching with giant steps". It was a sort of dual power. "In this apparatus with its
bureaucracy are inserted so many power-factors of the bourgeois class, that it can exercise a clear 'government 
below'." (Urbahns 1929a; Urbahns 1929b; Zimmerman 1978, 155ff). This uncomfortable, even incoherent, attempt
to register the scale of the bureaucratic counter-revolution would be reproduced, more or less exactly and as far 
as I know independently, certainly without attribution, by James Burnham and Joseph Carter in 19373.

After he went into exile in 1933, Urbahns wrote an "Open Letter to Trotsky" (March 1933), flatly identifying the 
state bureaucracy as the state-capitalist class. He used a citation from Trotsky's close comrade still in internal 
exile in the USSR, Christian Rakovsky, to insist that "in so far as there still remained a division of power in the 
Soviet Union, the development pointed in the direction of a state-capitalist domination on the backs of the working 
class". Rakovsky had written:

"From a proletarian state with bureaucratic deformations — as Lenin defined the political form of our State — 
we are passing to a bureaucratic state with proletarian communist survivals. Under our eyes has formed, and is 
continuing to form, a great class of governors with its own internal divisions, which grows by prudent co-option, 
direct or indirect (bureaucratic promotion, fictional elections). What unites this novel class is a form, also novel, of 
private property, that is, the possession of State power. 'The bureaucracy possesses the State as its private 
property', wrote Marx..." (Rakovsky 1980, 97).

By June 1933 Urbahns was writing forthrightly that "the Soviet economic system was state capitalism and 
produced a corresponding ideology". "The bureaucracy rules without restriction. It has its economic basis in the 
constantly increasing state power and state economy. It is becoming a separate class with its own state-capitalist 
ideology". He now linked this assessment with the idea that an "era of state capitalism" was opening in Germany 
after Hitler's victory. "Urbahns... indeed developed no 'universal theory'... in which National Socialism, the Stalin 
regime and Roosevelt's New Deal appeared as expressions of a general tendency to bureaucratic collectivism. 
But [he] saw the three forms of state regulation of the economy as parallel manifestations, from which [he] read off
the international development towards state capitalism" (Zimmerman 1978, 238ff, 252, 254).

We see here that it confuses, rather than clarifies, to see "state-capitalist" views of the USSR as having a 
genealogy of their own alongside the supposed divergent family-trees of "bureaucratic collectivism" and 
"degenerated workers' state". Urbahns' "state-capitalist" view grew out of, not what he spurned as the "false 
conceptions of the KAPD, the anarchists, and the Korschists", but the ideas of Trotsky and Rakovsky, using 
terminology from Zinoviev. In turn, no later "state capitalist" writer in the circles influenced by Trotsky, as far as I 
know, would acknowledge or build on Urbahns, though all of them would know of Urbahns' ideas because Trotsky
would take Urbahns' document of June 1933 as his text for his polemics against the idea of the USSR being state-
capitalist in The Class Nature of the Soviet State (October 1933) and again in The Revolution Betrayed (1936).

Trotsky's chief counter-arguments against Urbahns were two. Firstly, the bureaucracy did not have the solidity 
of a new ruling class. Secondly, there was a radical difference between the USSR's integral state-capitalism and 
the partial state regulation in Germany, Italy or the USA. "The first concentration of the means of production in the 
hands of the state to occur in history was achieved by the proletariat with the method of social revolution, and not 
by capitalists with the method of state trustification. Our brief analysis is sufficient to show how absurd are the 
attempts to identify capitalist state-ism with the Soviet system. The former is reactionary, the latter progressive" 
(Trotsky 1973, 248). Trotsky would later add so many qualifications to the description "progressive" as almost to 
drop it. And the picture that Trotsky drew, to refute Urbahns, of the reactionary character of "state-capitalism" is 
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striking today not for its contrast with the trajectory of the USSR but for the opposite reason, for its truth to the 
long-run overall record of Stalinism. Urbahns was improvising helter-skelter, basing himself on Zinoviev's garbled 
extrapolations from Lenin; Trotsky was reasoning systematically, adjusting his analysis bit by bit by reference to 
the empirical development of the USSR, while also checking back against an epochal world-view of post-1914 
capitalism. Seventy years on, however, it is Urbahns' picture of the Stalinist USSR, or rather Trotsky's rational 
reconstruction of it, which stands up best against evidence in the long sweep.

"The present 'planned economy' must be viewed as a stage that is reactionary through and through: state 
capitalism strives to tear the economy away from the world-wide division of labour; to adapt the productive forces 
to the Procrustean bed of the national state; to constrict production artificially in some branches and to create just 
as artificially other branches by means of enormous unprofitable expenditures. The economic policies of the 
present state — beginning with tariff walls upon the ancient Chinese pattern and ending with the episodes of 
forbidding the use of machinery under Hitler's 'planned economy' — attain an unstable regulation at the cost of 
causing the national economy to decline, bringing chaos into world relations and completely disrupting the 
monetary system that will be very much needed for socialist planning. The present state capitalism neither 
prepares nor lightens the future work of the socialist state but, on the contrary, creates for it colossal additional 
difficulties. The proletariat let slip a series of opportune periods for the seizure of power. Through this it has 
created the conditions for fascist barbarism in politics and for the destructive work of 'state capitalism' in 
economics. After the conquest of power, the proletariat will have to pay economically for its political lapses" 
(Trotsky 1972b, 109)4.

2

In the late 1930s and the 1940s, a big variety of people came to argue that the post-1929 USSR was state-
capitalist. As if to give a lesson on the fact that nomenclature is not here a reliable guide to classifying political 
substance, Fedor Dan, the exile leader of the Mensheviks, moved in 1932 to categorise the USSR as "state 
capitalist" — and simultaneously to take a warmer attitude to Stalinism, which led to him splitting with the majority 
of the Mensheviks in 1940 (Liebich 1991, 195). He emphasised that the "state capitalism" was progress relative to
private capitalism.

Trotsky had held back from calling the bureaucracy  a "ruling class" not because it was not "bad" enough to 
earn that description, but because it was not "good" enough. "The Soviet bureaucracy has all the vices of a 
possessing class without having any of its 'virtues' (organic stability, certain moral norms, etc.)" (Trotsky 1976, 39).
Dan was, in effect, conceding such "virtue" — the historic role of developer of a new mode of production — to the 
bureaucracy.

In the 1940s Arthur Koestler's variant of "state capitalism" must have been much more widely-circulated than 
any of the efforts of Trotskyists or left-communists. Koestler, an ex-Stalinist on his way through social democracy, 
accepted that "Russian state ownership and planning is economically progressive compared with private 
capitalism", but  "in the same sense as... Nazi economic planning was superior to, and economically progressive 
compared with, Western laissez-faire" (Koestler 1965, 170-2; Crossman 1950, 65-6). One way or another, the 
world was moving ineluctably towards a more statised economic order. The USSR represented not so much 
socialist backsliding as a freak slide forwards into that statised future; but its freakish "prematurity" was not worth 
the political cost.

Whether that statised future was called "state capitalism" or "bureaucratic collectivism" was not a hot issue. 
Koestler, for example, referred to the book which James Burnham wrote on his break with Marxism (Burnham, 
1962) to argue that the world was moving ineluctably from capitalism towards "managerial society" as one which 
"gives the gist of the matter" on who owned the wealth in the USSR, "questionable" only in "details". The political 
difference was about whether (like Dan) you believed that the USSR's "state capitalist" progress had to be 
nurtured and defended against the West, or whether (like Koestler) you believed you had to support the West to 
defend democracy. The Frankfurt School variant of the theory of "state capitalism" was in the same ballpark as 
Koestler5.

Small groups remaining from 1930s neither-Trotskyist-nor-Stalinist parties, like the POUM of Spain or the ILP 
of Britain, tended towards "state-capitalist" views of the USSR. Tito in Yugoslavia, and his international 
sympathisers, adopted the same description after 1948. Left communist and Trotskyist "state-capitalist" writers 
generally accepted the idea of a world heading towards ultra-statism, often painting it in more apocalyptic terms 
than the mainstream writers. In a world heading towards crisis, ruin, conquest, war, and workers' revolution, any 
relative economic "progressiveness" of the prematurely-statised USSR was nugatory — or plain illusory.6

The left communists tended to move closer to the social-democrats' view of 1917, renouncing their earlier 
enthusiasm for war communism. Anton Pannekoek, for example, concluded "that the Bolsheviks had carried out a 
bourgeois revolution, so that, rather than following incorrect policies, they had followed the only possible policies. 
Their only 'mistake' had been to imagine that they were building socialism rather than capitalism" (van der Linden 
2004, 32; see also Mattick 1971, 293-6). For the Trotskyists the USSR had become "state capitalist" as a result of 
specific defeats in specific class struggles (some, like C L R James and Raya Dunayevskaya, dating the decisive 
transition as late as 1936), rather than because no more than a "bourgeois revolution" had been possible. But all 
the various Trotskyist-derived state-capitalist writers of the 1940s — James, Dunayevskaya, Grandizo Munis, 
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Tony Cliff, Cornelius Castoriadis, etc. — shared the idea of a world heading towards state capitalism everywhere, 
the USSR in the van. Felix Morrow was a partial, but only a partial, exception7). In another illustration of how 
misleading the "three traditions" scheme is, the genealogy of Castoriaidis' new version of "state capitalism" was 
not previous versions of "state capitalism", but his own first essay, where he called the USSR "bureaucratic 
collectivism" (Castoriadis 1988, 44-55 and 76ff).

The whole "forward-sliding" perspective on state-capitalism would be unsettled by events just as the 
"backsliding" version had been. The stabilisation in the West of a capitalism somewhat state-regulated, but still 
market-based, and the fierce clashes in many countries between Stalinists and capitalist classes, undermined it, 
and then it collapsed with the world-wide neo-liberal shift in the 1980s and the fall of the USSR in 1991.

Among the various 1940s-revolutionary "state capitalist" theories, Cliff's benefited from two perverse "virtues". 
It was less systematic, both in its theory and in the political conclusions the author drew; given the apocalyptic and
schematic tone of other writers, that was an advantage. And it was less sharply anti-Stalinist.

Cliff conceded more to the supposed economic progressiveness of the USSR, as per Dan, Koestler, etc., than 
the other revolutionaries. For him, Russia represented "the highest stage which capitalism can ever reach, and 
which probably no other country will ever reach", expressing itself in "an extremely high concentration of capital, in
an extremely high organic composition of capital" and in a "speed of the development of the productive forces in 
Russia... far outstripping what youthful capitalism experienced, and the very opposite of what capitalism in decay 
and stagnation [the rest of the world, for Cliff in 1948] experiences", though on the basis of a low level of 
productivity and culture as starting-point. (Cliff 1974, 176-7). In fact Cliff had an appreciation of the USSR warmer 
than that held at the time of his writing (1947-8) by most of those world-wide who still called it a "degenerated 
workers' state" (Matgamna 1999). People like James P Cannon, Ernest Mandel, and Michel Pablo, were dropping 
the slogan "defend the USSR", replacing it with the formula "defend what [little] remains of the conquests of 
October" (Fourth International 1948, p. 114-15). They emphasised that the bureaucracy in the USSR had become 
an "absolute" block on development. Cliff emphasised the USSR's tremendous "speed of the development of the 
productive forces in Russia". In a 1947 pamphlet Cannon would acknowledge the "nationalised property in the 
Soviet Union — the product of the great revolution". But then so did Cliff. For him the USSR showed "a form of 
property born of a proletarian revolution". It was a super-advanced form of capitalism possible only because of the
workers' revolution. The common tribute to nationalised property once paid, Cannon would emphasise "the 
terrorist apparatus of Stalinism, unequalled in its magnitude and monstrousness in all history" (Cannon 1977, 
348). Unequalled! This, remember, less than two years after the fall of Hitler's regime. Cliff, by contrast, would 
insist anxiously that it was correct to call Stalinism "barbaric" only in the same sense that "certain aspects of 
declining capitalism as a whole, whether American, Russian, British or Japanese" also exemplified barbarism. The
Stalinist USSR was no more barbaric than bourgeois-democratic, welfare-state Britain. To refute the idea that 
Russian state capitalism was positively progressive, Cliff could find only the argument that, the world being ripe for
socialism, "capitalism wherever it exists [and in whatever form] is reactionary". (Cliff 1974, 185, 188).

Pablo and Mandel, and, with much more hesitation, Cannon, would begin a radical shift of view only a few 
months later, after the open conflict between the USSR and Yugoslavia, and soon come to appreciate the survival
and expansion of Stalinism as a deformed manifestation of "the world revolution". The flat, definite words in Cliff's 
conclusion, "state capitalism", whatever the theoretical confusion behind them, must surely have helped save him 
from sharing in that fiasco. His appreciative tone "helped" too, however. Where other advocates of the view that 
the Stalinist bureaucracy was a consolidated exploiting class spiralled off into high-pitched ultra-leftism, or sank 
into doleful contemplation of a world black on all horizons, Cliff would be able to hail the Vietnamese victory 
against the USA, for example, as a grand example of "revolution", with only a small-print appended explanation 
that in a small and poor country "state capitalism" was all that could be expected from such revolution. More 
generally, Cliff developed his doctrine by blanding it down, reducing it for most purposes of exposition to the bare-
bones proposition that the USSR was ruled by an exploiting class. Arguably that reduction represented a better 
move, a better approach to seeking the truth through winning firm ground bit by bit, than the elaborate doctrine-
spinning which other 1940s state-capitalist theorists, like Raya Dunayevskaya, would go in for in the following 
decades. Or at least it would have been so, if it had gone together with an open avowal that much of the common 
ground of 1940s state-capitalist doctrine, and in particular the scenario of the ever-more-statised world with the 
USSR as vanguard, had proved faulty. Unfortunately, it was instead combined with a crude version of the usual 
"everyone his own Copernicus" story: that Cliff's repeatedly-reprinted 1948 text was "a Marxist classic", the first 
and only theory of state capitalism "root[ed] firmly in the central traditions of Marxism" (Cliff 1974, 6)8.

3

Writing in 1949, Ted Grant showed that Cliff's analysis was "in reality... not a state-capitalist document; it is a 
hybrid in the union of bureaucratic collectivism and state capitalism... it leads straight to the road of Shachtman's 
bureaucratic collectivism" (Grant 1989, 205). Grant had a valid point. Cliff held that the law of value did not 
operate inside the USSR; that labour-power was not a commodity in the USSR; and the USSR economy was 
defined as state-capitalist through its use-value military competition with the West9. But by 1949 Grant's argument 
served not only to analyse but also to indict by association. In 1947, the "official" Trotskyists had been discussing 
a merger of forces with the "Shachtmanites" in the USA, who held that the USSR was bureaucratic-collectivist, 
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and it was not because either side saw their respective views on the USSR as too violently opposed that the talks 
broke down. By 1949, while "state capitalism" was still a tolerable deviation within "official" Trotskyist circles, 
"bureaucratic collectivism" was beyond the pale. The "orthodox Trotskyists" — people who refused to concede 
that the USSR's bureaucracy had consolidated as a new ruling class, whether state-capitalist or bureaucratic-
collectivist — had, for their own factional reasons, invented a gulf between the state-capitalists, whose sin was 
relatively mild, and the bureaucratic-collectivists, who were semi-renegades10. Their campaign still casts a long 
shadow over 50 years later.

Haynes is wrong in writing that "bureaucratic collectivism" emerged as a "fully-formulated argument… at the 
end of the 1930s", "crystallised" by the Nazi-Soviet pact (Haynes 2002, 323). "Bureaucratic collectivist" theories 
had engaged debate among revolutionary Marxists at least since an elaborate book by the left social democrat, 
Lucien Laurat, in 1931, which Trotsky replied to in 1933.11now  The new "bureaucratic collectivist" theories of 
Shachtman and Carter would not be formulated until December 194012. A Hitler-Stalin pact of some sort had been 
predicted by Trotsky for some time. It was the movement of the USSR into imperialist expansion or attempted 
expansion in 1939-40 (of which, as it turned out, the actual Hitler-Stalin pact was part) that prompted rethinking. 
Rightly so: it was the first occasion on which the old idea of "defence of the USSR as a degenerated workers' 
state" had led to sharp, one-side-or-another, political differences since the Chinese Eastern Railroad dispute of 
1929 (a much more obscure one, and at a time when Trotsky himself had not come out for workers' revolution 
against the Stalinist bureaucracy). There was an immediate political fight over whether "defence of the USSR" 
could imply "defence" of its invasions of Poland and Finland. Theoretical rethinking took longer. The one Marxist 
who wrote straight away in 1939 (after the Polish invasion, rather than just the pact) that his theoretical views had 
been "crystallised" against the degenerated workers' state theory was C L R James, who would adopt a state-
capitalist view (Matgamna 1998, 263).

Haynes' listing of "the most notable proponents" of the bureaucratic-collectivist view as James Burnham, Bruno
Rizzi, and Max Shachtman, and his argument that the view is discredited by the "subsequent" evolution of those 
three, is also wrong (Haynes 2002, 323). Rizzi became famous because in 1939 Trotsky used a book of Rizzi's as
a foil in discussing the USSR. Trotsky evidently had a copy of Rizzi's book, but no other participant in the Marxist 
debates saw it until very much later. Trotsky's inadvertent "plug" for Rizzi, and the advantages of Rizzi as a Lucifer
figure gave him an undeserved reputation later as the original source for all other versions of "bureaucratic 
collectivism". In fact there is no evidence that Rizzi positively and directly influenced anyone at all. Rizzi's pro-
fascist views were not "subsequent", but prior.

Through all his time in the Trotskyist movement, until he broke with socialist politics in May 1940, Burnham's 
view of the USSR was a "halfway-bourgeois-restoration" one, similar to Urbahns' of 1929. Shachtman did indeed 
develop a Marxist "bureaucratic collectivist" view of the USSR, of an unusual sort. Shachtman's personal collapse,
in old age, into a species of Fabianism — while old co-thinkers such as Hal Draper and Julius Jacobson remained 
revolutionaries — tells us nothing about the rights or wrongs of his theory. In short, the image of "bureaucratic 
collectivism" as a train of thought started by an emotional reaction to the Hitler-Stalin pact, but quickly running its 
would-be Marxist drivers into right-wing sidetracks, is false13.

Laurat's view in 1931 was more like a hesitant version of Urbahns' "state capitalism" of roughly the same 
period than a direct counterposition to it. According to Laurat: "In the Soviet economy, the transformation of the 
surplus product into surplus value obviously takes place. We have a society founded on exchange, where the law 
of value, although appreciably modified, is still in force, even inside the socialist sector. We thus have the right to 
use the term 'surplus value'. But that surplus value is fundamentally different from capitalist surplus-value. The 
source is the same: it is from unpaid labour, appropriated gratuitously by the exploiting class. But the channels by 
which it flows to the exploiters are clearly distinct from those in the capitalist mode... The bureaucratic oligarchy of 
the Soviet Union... sells its labour power, just like [the workers]... [But] the bureaucrats, useful if they were in 
proportionate number, become parasites from the point where they are in excess... In total they take a 
disproportionate, excessively large, share from the total product of society... In the 'socialist' sector of the Soviet 
economy, funds for accumulation are reduced to zero, or even to a negative quantity, when the revenue of the 
bureaucratic oligarchy is at stake. We are thus faced with a new form of exploitation of man by man... This form of 
exploitation resembles feudalism to a certain degree" (Laurat 1931, 167, 172, 175, 178). By 1940 Laurat had 
developed his position to argue that "British, French and American capitalism" were also moving to a "more and 
more controlled economic system" where "technocrats" would siphon off the surplus value in the guise of inflated 
wages. (Howe 1971, 499ff)14.

The first Trotskyist "bureaucratic collectivist" was Yvan Craipeau. Though he did not use the term "bureaucratic
collectivist" until later, he first wrote down his ideas in 1937 (Craipeau 1938), when the publication of Trotsky's 
Revolution Betrayed spurred many Trotskyists to question the "workers' state" thesis. Craipeau's starting point 
was Trotsky, not Laurat. He offered no insistence that the bureaucracy was definitely not a capitalist class, but he 
did want to argue that it was an exploiting class without yet committing himself to the idea that it was capitalist. 
When Craipeau came to write a book on the Stalinist states — much later (Craipeau 1982) — he would bluntly call
them "state capitalist", without any indication that he felt that he was breaking from (rather than developing) his old
ideas. Paul Parisot and Jean-René Chauvin, Craipeau's close comrades from the 1930s and 40s, who have sharp
and clear memories of the debates and issues of those days, were surprised, when I talked with them in 2001, at 
the idea that Craipeau had not used the term "state capitalist" back then. In a 1969 text, which, in tune with both 
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the tone of the day and Cliff's similar approach, tended to see Stalinism as an exploiting system, but still the best 
that could be expected at that stage from revolutions, given that they were in poor countries, Craipeau used the 
term "bureaucratic collectivism" and wrote: "Those who think they can illuminate the debate by baptising such 
societies 'state capitalism' have illuminated nothing at all. The problem is not giving them a name... It is 
understanding their role in the development of humanity". However, he did not write that those who used the 
name "state capitalism" were positively wrong to do so; and he saw the "bureaucratic societies" as "wage-labour, 
the exploitation of labour, the alienation of the producers, and the capitalist division of labour continuing... in the 
framework of a statised and planned economy" (Craipeau 1971, 214). I don't see how Craipeau's "bureaucratic 
collectivism" was less capitalist than the "state capitalism" of, for example, the left communist Paul Mattick, who 
insisted that the USSR was not at all regulated by the law of value and was radically different from and 
antagonistic to western capitalism (Mattick 1969, 324).

To call the USSR, or later other Stalinist states, "bureaucratic collectivist" could, then, be a more cautious 
version of calling them "state capitalist". Alternatively, it could signal more exuberance  about the perspective of 
the world moving towards statism, with the USSR out in front - thinking the statised future deserved a whole new 
name, "bureaucratic collectivism", rather than just "something-capitalism". In his 1939 polemic Trotsky identified 
that world perspective indifferently with the names of Rizzi (the "bureaucratic collectivist" crank whose book he 
had before him) and Urbahns (the "state-capitalist" whom he had polemicised against in 1933 and 1936). He 
demurred. He could not see the fascist governments expropriating their whole classes of private capitalists rather 
than taking partial measures. To speculate on the "statist" trends (which he agreed were widespread) continuing 
to the extreme seemed to him an implicit renunciation of the perspective of working-class revolution during or in 
the wake of the World War. But he was willing to discuss the possibility that the western capitalist trends of 
"gigantic concentration of productive forces, the heightened fusion of monopoly capitalism with the state, an 
organic tendency towards naked dictatorship as a result of this fusion" might one day converge to something akin 
to Stalinism. "Fascism on one hand, degeneration of the Soviet state on the other" would "outline the social and 
political forms of a neo-barbarism". Should that horrible endpoint be reached, that is, should systems similar to the
USSR be established on a large and international scale, then it would be clear that the USSR bureaucracy was 
not — as the hypothesis still held to by Trotsky maintained — a temporary, unable-to-stabilise, frantically-
convulsing tumour, but a new organic exploiting class. Logically: if the USSR regime, reproduced and 
consolidated on a wide scale, would be a new exploiting system, then it already was that system within its own 
arena, maybe not yet consolidated. Trotsky, for several reasons, hesitated. "Might we not place ourselves in a 
ludicrous position if we affixed to the Bonapartist oligarchy the nomenclature of a new ruling class just a few years 
or even a few months prior to its inglorious downfall?" (Trotsky 1973, 10, 31, 14) Very well. But if it were a new 
class, would that be "state capitalist" or "bureaucratic collectivist"? Either. Both. Call it what you will.

4

In 1940, however, two writers developed definitions of the USSR as "bureaucratic collectivist" and pointedly not
"state capitalist". One was Rudolf Hilferding, responding in the Mensheviks' journal to a "state capitalist" article by 
the British Trotskyist Ryan Worrall (Worrall, 1939). Germany and Italy were moving towards the sort of "totalitarian
state economy" which the USSR already was. But to call it "state capitalism", he thought, would evade questions 
posed by the development of "totalitarian state economy" which, so Hilferding reckoned, destroyed the very 
foundations of Marxist theory. For Hilferding, it was not that USSR, in particular, was not "state capitalist", but that 
the whole concept of state capitalism could "scarcely pass the test of serious economic analysis. Once the state 
becomes the exclusive owner of all means of production, the functioning of a capitalist economy is rendered 
impossible by the destruction of the mechanism which keeps the life-blood of such a system circulating", i.e. the 
autonomous market. Seen lucidly, the development of "totalitarian state economy" put into question the most 
fundamental Marxist concepts of class and state. The bureaucracy was not a ruling class, but only a collection of 
functionaries subordinate to Stalin, having this or that minor material privilege but "subordinate to the government 
to the same extent as are the rest of the people". The state was not an executive of any economically dominant 
class, but a "power in its own right". (Howe 1971, 511ff; Hilferding 1981, 15-16).

After World War 2 other Marxists were able to shrug off Hilferding's worry that the development of the USSR 
was incomprehensible in terms of the Marxist concepts of class and state. The replication of Stalinist regimes in 
other countries, and the USSR bureaucracy's shift to a mode of rule more manifestly involving haggling between 
different sections of its apparatus, confirmed that the bureaucracy was a collective social force rather than just 
Stalin's personal troop of retainers. But many continued to follow Hilferding's claims — claims new at the time in 
Marxist theory — that nowhere could be state capitalist, that complete state capitalism was impossible in principle,
and that the defining mark of capitalism was regulation by a more-or-less free market. In terms of previous 
debates, the argument here was not so much that the USSR was not "state-capitalist", but that what previous 
writers had understood as "state capitalism" — differing among themselves on whether the more or less 
commonly-understood concept should be applied to the USSR — should not be called "state capitalism".

In December 1940 Max Shachtman developed another new notion of bureaucratic collectivism. Shachtman 
had been the main defender, after Trotsky, of the view that the USSR was a "degenerated workers' state". Now he
could no longer see the USSR as a workers' state in any sense. Yet he was cautious as, basing himself on 

7



Trotsky, he endeavoured to move beyond Trotsky. He suggested that the bureaucracy was a new exploiting class,
but a freakish, sui generis one, arising in the unique circumstances of the degeneration of a workers' state isolated
in poverty, and inherently not the wave of the future. That it was not state-capitalist — not anything towards which 
there might be a direct line from other countries' development — was essential to his theory.

Elements from the two versions of "bureaucratic-collectivism-as-definitely-no-sort-of-capitalism", Hilferding's 
and Shachtman's, would converge in the developing thought of the "Shachtmanite" group, the Workers' Party of 
the USA, with Joseph Carter and Hal Draper playing important parts in the work of synthesis. Their insistence that 
bureaucratic collectivism was radically different from state capitalism was sharpened by debate with a minority in 
the group, led by C L R James and Raya Dunayevskaya, who argued their version of "state-capitalism" (whatever 
its merits, and it had some) in the manner of oracles and drew ultra-left political conclusions from it (the world 
racing towards an immediate showdown between universal state-capital and direct socialist workers' revolt).

After 1945, Shachtman and his co-thinkers had to drop the notion that "bureaucratic collectivism" was unique 
to Russia. Bit by bit, in their thinking, the notion that "bureaucratic collectivism" could not emerge from capitalism 
except by some freakish zig-zag was eroded, and thus their distance from "state-capitalist" theses was lessened15.
They still saw "bureaucratic collectivism" as a specific product of specific forces, rather than the embodiment of a 
universal and all-pervading trend. Broadly they accepted the consensus view that the world was moving 
inexorably towards more state-controlled economies of one sort or another. But they stressed that the Stalinist 
bureaucracy was an autonomous social power, simultaneously anti-capitalist and anti-working-class. Its victories 
were a result of specific struggles, not just of broad trends to statisation. They insisted on their "denial and 
rejection of the theory of the 'Stalinist epoch'... reaffirmation of the theory that Stalinist bureaucratic collectivism 
represents a mongrel social formation..." (Matgamna 1998, 487). They foresaw "three-cornered" conflicts, 
between Stalinist bureaucracies, bourgeoisies, and working classes, and argued for the maximum independent 
vigour of the "Third Camp" of the working class against both bourgeois and Stalinist camps. That put their feet 
more firmly on the ground than were those of the "workers' statists" (always looking for the hidden "workers'" 
essence of the USSR to manifest itself) or of the "state-capitalists" of the time (pixilated by a vision of the whole 
world rushing towards ultra-statism). Whatever you think of the terminology, "bureaucratic collectivism", their 
position did allow them to develop assessments of specific trajectories of the Stalinist states rather than seeing 
those states primarily as super-exemplars of a world trend to statisation.

The "backsliding" state-capitalist theories of the 1920s, and the "forward-sliding" state-capitalist or 
bureaucratic-collectivist theories of the 1930s and 40s, were undermined by unexpected turns of events — Stalin's
brutal moves against the private-capitalist elements in Russia in 1929, the divergent and conflicting trajectories for
the West and for the Stalinist bloc after 1945. This new "sideways-sliding" bureaucratic collectivist theory, by 
contrast, was wrecked as a political influence not by events refuting it but by too many events corroborating it. In 
decades where Western capitalism expanded in relative tranquillity, its bleakly realistic picture of Stalinist 
revolutions in China, Vietnam or Cuba gave its adherents a dispiriting view of prospects. They scattered into 
literary seclusion (Draper and others) or into seeking levers within American machine politics (Shachtman, Howe, 
Harrington).

5

By the 1960s the culture of critical Marxism as regards the USSR showed a strange picture. The bureaucrats 
were a cohesive and apparently very stable social category. They had developed de-facto rights to pass on their 
privileges to their children. Their dictatorship was obviously no freakish emergency or crisis regime, but solidly 
entrenched. It was a coherent system that could be, and had been, replicated in other countries strictly "from 
above", with no working-class involvement. The USSR was in conflict with the USA, but that was a measured 
jousting between great powers. Moscow was a conservative force in its own sphere of influence. Even Communist
Party members were shy now about claiming that the working class had any real supremacy in the USSR.

And yet the notion that the USSR was some sort of "workers' state", degenerated, bureaucratised, bad, but 
"workers'", had perhaps more hegemony among non-Stalinist leftists than at any time since the 1920s. The 
various "state-capitalists" and "bureaucratic-collectivists" were marginalised, or had dissipated, or had drifted to 
the world-weary view that a softening USSR and a bureaucratising west were slowly "converging" to a single 
model of industrial society — or, as we have seen with Cliff and Craipeau, they had softened their tone to the point
that the difference between "state-capitalism" (super-advanced capitalism) and super-backward workers' state 
was for many (not all) purposes a nuance of technical appellation. Thinking was boxed in by the glory reflected 
onto the USSR by revolutions like the Cuban and Vietnamese (apparent proof that it still incubated a potent anti-
capitalist force) and by its still impressive-looking industrial-growth statistics (apparent proof that it represented a 
new mode of production superior to capitalism).

In fact, "bureaucratic collectivism" had had a strange sort of victory-in-defeat. What "orthodox Trotskyists" 
meant when they called the USSR a "degenerated workers' state" was something quite different from the acutely-
unviable temporary concatenation of incompatibles which Trotsky saw. Dealing with the dilemmas by flattening 
down Trotsky to the idea that a comprehensively statised economy defined a workers' state16, in substance they 
had come to consider the Stalinist systems a species of bureaucratic collectivism, only progressive, and requiring 
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revolutions to create it, thus not susceptible to capitalism organically converging towards it. There appeared to be 
dozens of variants of "degenerated and deformed workers' state" theory, but in fact there was none.

That they used the term "degenerated workers' state" had some significance, but Isaac Deutscher was being 
no more than unusually forthright when (expressing his own thoughts by way of attributing them to Trotsky) he 
wrote that "it had not occurred to him to suggest that the Stalinist regime was a workers' state in the ordinary and 
political sense of the term" (Deutscher 1970, 466). The adjective "workers'" signified "progressive" or "socialistic" 
rather than "of the workers". What the critical Marxists meant by their appellation was that in the USSR a socially 
alien bureaucracy ruled, but over an economic system which retained a "progressive" (thus "workers'") character; 
in the other ("deformed") "workers' states", middle-class forces had overthrown the old order and ruled over the 
working class but also over new statised economies which were likewise "progressive" ("workers'"). These states 
were a new interim form of society, a clear step forward compared to capitalism, but ruled by bureaucracies, and 
far short of the "workers' states in the ordinary and political sense of the term" which the critical Marxists aimed 
for, and hoped to achieve without the "deformed" interim in the (mostly more industrialised) countries where they 
themselves were active. The interim was not necessarily short, if we measure time by the usual spans of human 
political activism. By the late 1960s, the Stalinist USSR had had forty years, many of the other "workers' states" 
more than twenty years; yet none of the critical Marxists showed signs of thinking that those states had 
abnormally outlived their proper span to any degree greater than capitalism had. They did pretty much think that 
the Stalinist systems "could continue indefinitely" (Haynes 2004, 145), or anyway as long as capitalism could 
continue.

The ambiguities of saying "workers' states" when they meant "progressive bureaucratic collectivism" were 
harmful. They sent Marxists into bouts of fatuous speculation, such as that the Chinese Communist Party was a 
sort of workers' party, or Sandinista Nicaragua was a model of the dictatorship of the proletariat. Daniel Bensaïd's 
retrospective survey "resolves" such issues primarily by contending that the whole idea of "giving political forms a 
directly social characterisation" was methodologically unsound. "Whether we are dealing with states or with 
parties, to call them 'workers'' attributes to them a social substance to the detriment of the specificity of the political
phenomena which transfigure social relations. The directly social characterisation of political forms then becomes 
a dogmatic straitjacket which paralyses thought" (Bensaïd 2002a, 48, 73: see also 24). Were those systems "post-
capitalist"? Again, Bensaïd appeals to general methodology. "The formula... society in transition between 
capitalism and socialism... has the disadvantage of being inscribed in a linear vision of history and in a logic of 
excluded middle, instead of understanding a singular social reality. The definition of the Soviet Union as 
'postcapitalist' involves the same logic. From the point of view of the totality of world social relations, the 
bureaucratic regime does not come 'after' capitalism'; it is, on the contrary, its contemporary..." (Bensaïd 2002a, 
61). Elsewhere Bensaïd also criticises, methodologically, the use of the terms "degeneration" and "deformation" to
locate "the bureaucratic societies" in history (Bensaïd 2002b, 33).

But, having by "methodological" argument removed the sails, masts, and rudder of the "degenerated and 
deformed workers' states" account, Bensaïd still sits on the hulk, rather than launching a new vessel. He sees 
"nothing to regret" in the fall of the Stalinist states, but also sees that fall as marking a "change of epoch", the end 
of the "short twentieth century" opened by the World War 1 and the Bolshevik Revolution. He says his political 
current was wrong not to advocate the withdrawal of Russian troops from Afghanistan after 1979, but reproduces 
without question the old counterposition whereby "imperialism" denoted only one side (the USA's) of the Cold 
War, implying that the Stalinist states were somehow a less bad side. His best fallback for naming the Stalinist 
states is the bland term, "the bureaucratic regimes" — but he continues to sneer at "the notion of bureaucratic 
collectivism" as too "ambiguous". "Trotsky's theoretical requirements are of another order of rigour" (Bensaïd 
2002a, 1187, 117, 122; 118, 61; 46). That's your own foot the bullet hole is in, I think, comrade Bensaïd!

Many other writers have proposed ideas similar to Bensaïd's (Vincent 2001, 147ff; Vincent 2004, 53). Ticktin's 
theory belongs here. Though seen by Haynes as a variant of Shachtman's "general approach" (Haynes 2002, 
323), it is actually tied in to "deformed and degenerated workers' state"-ism by its view that the USSR is 
characteristically a phenomenon of the era of transition from capitalism to socialism and its refusal to admit that 
the bureaucracy consolidated as a ruling class17. It differentiates from the "deformed and degenerated workers' 
state" formula by taking further a drift already common in that school of thought by the 1970s — fading down the 
"workers'" claim (for Ticktin, to zero), and fading up the "deformed" element (for Ticktin, to  the point that it is so 
"deformed" that all "forms" — classes, mode of production — melt into chaos). All these neo-orthodox variants are
deficient in that they deal with the collapsed orthodoxy by reformulating more than by rethinking.

6

After the Chinese Cultural Revolution of 1966-7, adaptations of the official Chinese claim that the USSR was 
"state-capitalist" spread beyond the circles of the Mao-Stalinist sects. Debate about "state-capitalism" and 
"bureaucratic collectivism" revived, but with a peculiar twist given to it by the impetus from Beijing.

On coming into conflict with Moscow, the Beijing autocracy had started to denounce the USSR after Stalin as 
"state capitalist". Essentially, the USSR's easing-off on state-enforced mobilisation and its greater use of market 
mechanisms were supposed to define it as "capitalist". The "socialism" which Maoism counterposed to USSR 
"state-capitalism" was a sort of development through permanent mass collective enthusiasm. The Maoists 
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pretended or naively supposed that permanent mass collective enthusiasm to exist in 1960s China under the 
slogans of the "mass line" and "cultural revolution".

The chief author of academically-respectable reworkings of the Maoist thesis was Charles Bettelheim, who 
had published a semi-Trotskyist study of the Soviet economy in 1939, been a Trotskyist in the 1940s, then 
subsided into the French Communist Party18, and in the 1960s become a Maoist. Bettelheim's "The Class 
Struggles in the USSR" (1974-82), was an after-the-debauch, most-passion-spent, "rationalised" version, 
completed when China was already beginning its own move to market policies. It argued that a new "state 
bourgeoisie" gradually developed in the USSR long before 1953, and distanced itself from Maoist excesses. But it
saw the "new bourgeoisie's" emergence as crucially facilitated by "economist" errors of the Bolsheviks (Stalin 
being now included as one who made errors), and "economism", here, meant primarily giving excessive 
significance to the productive forces as crucial determinants. Idealism in the account of the USSR's development, 
and a veering towards a notion of socialism as permanent mass collective enthusiasm engineered or simulated 
from above, were still there in the 1970s Bettelheim, handed down from the Maoist origins.

Bettelheim's cardinal legacy remains the axiom that capitalism is defined by "two separations", between 
workers and the means of production, and between production units. (Here is the origin of the idea, not present in 
any pre-Maoist state-capitalist theory as far as I know, that the mere fact of enterprises in the USSR being 
juridically separate, not just departments of a "single workshop", could define the USSR as capitalist: Haynes 
2004, 133). If the issue is posed as abstractly as separation, then non-capitalism comes to be defined as a total 
unity of workers and means of production, and of all the different production units, a totally "collectivist" system. 
Sober up from the idea that this all-merged-into-harmony system could be engineered by political will (in China?), 
and your conclusion will be that socialism is pretty much impossible, at least short of very favourable 
circumstances yet to be vouchsafed. The political choices, for now, are between different varieties of capitalism. In
this reduction, post-Bettelheimian "state capitalism" can seem a tidy way to define away the USSR as "our" 
problem — a problem for socialists, a problem of explaining how our revolution produced such horrors — but at 
the cost of defining away the great things that the Russian working class achieved in 1917 (as Haynes points out: 
2004, 129ff) and radically defining down the possibility of any socialist revolution.

With the wide influence of "soft Maoism" after 1966-7, many writers drew from Bettelheim without endorsing 
Maoist tyranny19. There may be a parallel between this development and the proliferation of Trotskyist and 
Bordigist versions of "state capitalism" in the climate created by the, so to speak, "soft Kautskyite" literature of the 
1940s. The most valuable writings of the post-Bettelheimian school, to my mind, are those of Jacques Sapir, who 
was influenced by Bettelheim but had had his views first shaped by Trotskyist "state-capitalist" ideas like those of 
Trotsky's widow Natalia Sedova. He first formulated his analysis (1980) as an activist of the semi-Trotskyist 
Organisation Communiste des Travailleurs/Révolution. The 1917 revolution had created a workers' state. Of 
necessity the workers' state could not immediately create a new economic system, but rather "a regime where the 
proletariat, and the allied classes, hold political power while the relations of production, and the social relations, 
which have historically determined their subjugation, remain... The expropriation of private capital and the central 
fixing of prices and wages suppress neither wage-labour nor commodity exchange". The workers' state can 
change economic relations, but only bit by bit, and starting from the old relations.

Thus "the parallels... between October and the French Revolution seem to me specious. When the 
bourgeoisie, or rather a fraction of it, defeats the nobility and the old regime, the capitalist mode of production has 
then and there restructured society, and it dominates. The bourgeois revolutions were, in a sense, the culmination 
of that dismantling of the old society by the new. The proletarian revolution is quite different, for the very nature of 
the domination of the capitalist mode of production excludes communism appearing naturally... To lose power, for 
the proletariat, means losing everything, and brings a radical change in the nature of the state. To the contrary of 
the bourgeois revolutions, where restorations not only were never able to undo what had been done but were of 
short duration, the end of the dictatorship of the proletariat is, as regards the revolutionary process, a return to 
zero... To speak of the restoration of capitalism is a mistake... The term restoration is in fact ambiguous. It may 
signify the loss of political power by the proletariat and its allies, and that happened in the period 1924-1929... 
[followed by] the unleashing of a veritable class war carried out by the new bourgeoisie against the working class 
and the peasantry... Or it may mean that one thinks that it is the capitalist mode of production [as distinct from 
capitalist rule] which is being restored. But then one must first demonstrate that it had first ceased to dominate 
society, and that communism or a third mode of production, to be defined, had been installed". The particular 
significance of Stalin's turn after 1928-9 was that "the new exploiting class... facing the danger of being 
outstripped and replaced by the revival of a bourgeoisie of the classic form, which was developing in the 
framework of the NEP (the famous alliance of the Nepmen and the kulaks), or of seeing its own rhythms of growth
determined directly by the world market and existing only in the form of a dominated bourgeoisie, hurled itself into 
the forced-march building-up of the USSR as a big imperialist power on the basis of state property". (Sapir 1980, 
17-18, 20, 31).

Since withdrawing from active politics in the early 1980s, and influenced now by the "Regulation School" of 
economists, Sapir has written much more on the specific and distinctive forms of regulation of the USSR's 
particular type of capitalism. In these works Sapir moves far beyond the idea that the USSR was "not different 
enough" from ordinary capitalism. He offers a way out of the dilemma of earlier state-capitalist writers, who would 
see the USSR either as not different enough from, or having regressed to, ordinary capitalism (for example, in the 
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NEP: but then what about the forced collectivisations?), or as something which ordinary capitalism was 
converging towards, the embodiment of an esoteric ultra-capitalism yet to be realised elsewhere. He analyses it 
as a peculiar though significant sidetrack within capitalism..

Sapir describes the USSR as a "mobilised economy", in contrast to the ordinary-capitalist "commercial 
economy". Wage-labour and commodity-exchange remain the basis — so he demonstrates in factual detail — but 
are organised in a radically different way. The closest analogue of the "mobilised economy" is war economy, and 
he argues that the war economies of World War One played a big role in establishing its templates. Its historical 
impulse is a drive by the ruling class to combat the "danger of political subordination arising from a delay in 
development". It is a "a response to the problem of 'backwardness'... a strategy of catching-up". It produces "a 
profound transformation of the forms of manifestation of the contradictions of a commodity and wage-labour 
economy... in a number of cases, forms which are exactly the opposite of those which are the norm in western 
economies. Reversal of competition, towards the inputs of the productive process and not the outputs, labour 
shortage and not unemployment, tendency to excess liquidity rather than shortages, softening of budget 
constraints in the course of crisis rather than hardening, are some examples". Sapir is far from reducing 
everything in the USSR to an expression of capitalism, even in the broadest sense. "The collectivisation of 
agriculture... is essentially about a mode of requisition, not of development". The autocracy engendered "the non-
existence of a bureaucracy in the Weberian [rational, impersonal, rule-governed] sense of the term. In its place, 
the mobilised economy engendered feudal-type fiefdoms". Nor does he deny the significance of the counter-
revolution around 1928-9, and "the war of Stalin and Stalinism against their own people". The USSR as it existed 
in the 1980s was created by the "founding shock" of the 1930s, when it was made into a fully mobilised economy 
"with a probably unequalled violence", and not by the revolution of 1917. (Sapir 1990, 39, 37, 84, 87, 83, 96, 33; 
Sapir 1989, 17). Sapir also traces in detail the movements of wages, credit, investment, centralisation and 
decentralisation typical of the USSR economy (Sapir 1989).

Yet in Sapir's later works, we still have a narrowing-down of effective horizons to that of different forms of 
capitalism; the shrinking of the heroic period of the Russian Revolution into, not an eventually-defeated harbinger 
of a new society, but a little experiment in somewhat more benign capitalism.20 Transmuted this way, the "state-
capitalist" critique of Stalinism, as it presses on and indicts even the earliest days of the Russian Revolution as 
"state capitalist", loses its critical edge by inversion. If, as far into the future as we can practically see, nothing 
better than a less malign capitalism is possible, then why not accredit Stalinism, with full employment, low rents, 
and extensive public services, as not so bad after all? The cardinal evil of Stalinism, its suppression of even that 
limited freedom for the working class to organise, discuss, and speak for itself which exists in bourgeois-
democratic regimes, may not be decisive if we can see no mappable prospect of that freedom being used for 
greater social emancipation.

7

What of the "new" bureaucratic-collectivist theorists of the 1940s, Shachtman, Carter, Draper? Those who 
could reasonably claim most corroboration for their views when the curtain came down on the last period of lively 
investigation by critical Marxists on the issue, in the 1940s, but who were crushed and dispersed politically by the 
weight of that corroboration? There is much to learn from them. But there are also unresolved theoretical 
problems in their position, some of which developments since the 1940s heighten rather than dispel.

Shachtman's initial view of "bureaucratic collectivism" had been that it was a freak form of society, towards 
which there was no straight path from capitalism. Later, he and his co-thinkers fell back on Hilferding's claim that 
complete state capitalism was theoretically impossible, that nowhere could be state-capitalist, and that Stalinism 
was not at all a market system. "Rudolph Hilferding, the eminent Austro-German socialist theoretician and 
economist... gave short shrift to the theory of 'state capitalism'. A social order in which there is no capitalist class, 
no capitalist private property, no capitalist profit, no product of commodities for the market, no working class more 
or less free to sell its labour power on the open market, can be described as capitalist, no matter how modified by 
adjectives, only by arbitrary and meaningless definition" (Shachtman 1996, 27).

In 1940, Hilferding's idea that the USSR exemplified a system where central political power decided all 
economic life with complete autonomy, prices had become mere technical forms, and money had no real role at 
all, had some at-first-sight plausibility. Even then Trotsky (in The Revolution Betrayed), had derided the Stalinists' 
attempts at comprehensive administrative price-fixing as unworkable. In fact, in defiance of all Five Year Plan 
projections, USSR consumer prices rose more than 12-fold between 1928 and 1940. By the 1960s, let alone the 
1980s, that the Stalinist systems operated through markets (albeit perverse ones), and that control of credit and 
inflation were real problems within them, was obvious. The Stalinist states had, in some "high" phases, been able 
to override some market mechanisms recklessly, but the bare-bones argument that "state-capitalism" could be 
rejected straight off, because state command decided all issues of economic allocation in the USSR without 
regard to value relations, QED, could not stand.

Secondly: if bureaucratic collectivism was not a variant of capitalism, but a whole new mode of production, a 
possible path to further development for societies caught in the "decay" of capitalism, i.e. a post-capitalism even if 
a perverse one21. then where was the non-capitalist class powering that further development incubated within 
capitalism, and what was its place in history? Laurat, as we have seen, identified the vector of bureaucratic 
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collectivism as the middle-class "technocracy" — rising everywhere, with a great future before it. The 
Shachtmanites were more cautious — and unsure.

Some critical Marxists today have reconceptualised "bureaucratic collectivism" as a parallel to capitalism, a 
historical blind alley within the epoch of capitalism, an "epiphenomenon of capitalism". (Matgamna 1992; 1998; 
2002; Rigby, 1997). This approach means renouncing Shachtman's idea that "bureaucratic collectivism" was 
something emerging freakishly outside all logics of capitalist development; returning to the pre-1940 use of 
"bureaucratic collectivism" as an almost-synonym for (species of) "state capitalism"; but also returning (on a 
longer time-scale) to Shachtman's idea that "bureaucratic collectivism" was a freakish opposite rather than a new 
high road.

History has provided evidence about the place of "bureaucratic collectivism" in history. Neither the 
"convergence" of the USSR back to Western capitalism seen by the 1920s "state-capitalist" theorists, nor the 
"convergence" of the most advanced capitalisms towards USSR-type "statism" seen by 1930s-40s "state-
capitalists" and "bureaucratic-collectivists" actually happened; but in the ex-colonial world many states did 
"converge" more or less towards the Stalinist model. The one-party state with ancillary "mass organisations" and a
monopoly of information, the Five Year Plan, the government direction of major industry and investment — all 
those, more or less modified, became the widespread pattern in Africa and Asia. There was a whole spectrum of 
different combinations; but Algeria, Burma, Iraq, maybe Syria, Egypt for a considerable period, and other countries
became not qualitatively distinguishable from Eastern Europe before 1989. The state controlled practically all 
investment and all political life. Urbahns, as reconstructed by Trotsky, was right that forced-march state-command 
industrial development in one country would ultimately prove a perverse utopia leading to disintegration; but for a 
period, and for a certain social layer, it would work. In scanning West European trajectories of development for the
"grid" in which to locate the USSR's place in the evolution of modes of production, the critical Marxists were 
looking in the wrong place. Capitalist development followed a trajectory, in much of the world, quite different from 
that in Western Europe; and it was that other trajectory that provided the "grid" to locate the Stalinist USSR. Its 
statism was not analogous to that of the hypothetical ultra-advanced capitalism which 19th century Marxists 
discussed when extrapolating advanced tendencies towards concentration and centralisation of capital, but to a 
compressed, intensified version of the use of "direct extra-economic force" in the "historic genesis of capitalist 
production" (Marx 1976, 899; Zarembka 1992, 123-161; Chattopadhyay 1994, 51; Thomas 1992; 1997; 1999).

Arato, Andrew and Eike Gebhardt, 1978. The essential Frankfurt School reader. New York.
Bensaïd, Daniel, 2002a. Les trotskysmes. Paris
Bensaïd, Daniel, 2002b. Marx for our times. London
Bettelheim, Charles, 1978. Class Struggles in the USSR: Second Period, 1923-30. New York
Bordiga, Amadeo, 1975. Russia e rivoluzione nella teoria marxista. Milano: Il Formichiere
Burnham, James, 1961. The Managerial Revolution. Harmondsworth. [First published 1941].
Callinicos, Alex, 1981. "Wage labour and state capitalism: a reply to Peter Binns and Mike Haynes". International 
Socialism 2:12. London
Callinicos, Alex, 1990. Trotskyism. Buckingham
Cannon, James P, 1977. "American Stalinism and Anti-Stalinism", in The Struggle for Socialism in the American 
Century. New York
Castoriadis, Cornelius, 1988. Political and Social Writings volume 1. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.
Chattopadhyay, Paresh, 1994. The Marxian concept of capital and the Soviet experience. Westport: Praeger
Chattopadhyay, Paresh, 2004. "The Soviet Question and Marx Revisited: A Reply to Mike Haynes", Historical 
Materialism 12:2, Leiden
Chavance, Bernard 1999. "Le capitalisme et le socialisme comme espèces systémiques", Capitalisme et 
socialisme en perspective. Paris: La Découverte.
Cliff, Tony, 1974. State capitalism in Russia. London
Craipeau, Yvan, 1938, "La Quatrième Internationale et la contre-révolution russe", extraits du contre-rapport du 
camarade Craipeau", Quatrième Internationale, numéro special juin 1938. Paris
Craipeau, Yvan, 1971. Le mouvement trotskyste en France. Paris
Craipeau, Yvan, 1982. Ces pays que l'on dit socialistes. Paris
Crossman, Richard, 1965. The god that failed. New York. [First published 1950].
Deutscher, Isaac, 1970. The Prophet Outcast. Oxford
Dunayevskaya, Raya, 1992. The Marxist-Humanist Theory of State Capitalism. Detroit
Fourth International, 1948. "The USSR and Stalinism". Fourth International volume 9 no. 4, June 1948. New York.
Grant, Ted, 1989. The Unbroken Thread. London
Haynes, Mike, 2002. "Marxism and the Russian Question in the Wake of the Soviet Collapse", Historical 
Materialism 10:4, Leiden
Haynes, Mike, 2004. "Rejoinder to Chattopadhyay", Historical Materialism 12:2, Leiden
Hilferding, Rudolf, 1981. Finance Capital. London
Howard, M C and J E King, 2001. "'State capitalism' in the Soviet Union". History of Economic Thought 34. 
Melbourne
Howe, Irving, 1971. Essential Works of Socialism. New York

12



ICC [International Communist Current], 1992. The Italian communist left 1926-45. London
Kautsky, Karl, 1934. Marxism and Bolshevism. At www.marxists.org/archive/kautsky/1934/bolshevism
Koestler, Arthur, 1965. The yogi and the commissar. London. [First published 1945]
Laurat, Lucien, 1931. L'économie soviétique. Paris
Lenin, Vladimir Ilyich, 1975a. "Left Wing Childishness and the Petty Bourgeois Mentality" (March 1918, in 
Selected Works volume 2. Moscow
Lenin, Vladimir Ilyich, 1975b. "The Proletarian Revolution and the Renegade Kautsky" (November 1918), in 
Selected Works volume 3. Moscow
Lenin, Vladimir Ilyich, 1975c. "The Tax in Kind". Selected Works volume 3. Moscow
Liebich, Andre, 1999. From the other shore: Russian social democracy after 1921. London
Marcuse, Herbert, 1958. Soviet Marxism. New York
Marcuse, Herbert, 1968. One dimensional man. London
Marx, Karl, 1976. Capital, volume 1. Harmondsworth
Matgamna, Sean, 1992. "A unique way of getting surplus product", Workers' Liberty 16. London
Matgamna, Sean (editor), 1998. The Fate of the Russian Revolution: lost texts of critical Marxism. London
Matgamna, Sean, 1999. "Cliff's State Capitalism Revisited", Workers' Liberty 56. London
Matgamna, Sean, 2002. "Afghanistan and the shape of the twentieth century". Workers' Liberty 2/2. London
Mattick, Paul, 1971. Marx and Keynes: the limits of the mixed economy. London
Minority of the SWP 1946 [Felix Morrow and others]. "Resolution on the Russian Questions submitted to the 1946 
convention of the Socialist Workers Party".
Rakovsky, Christian, 1980. "Declaration to the Central Committee, April 1930". Cahiers Léon Trotsky 6. Paris
Resnick, Stephen and Richard Wolff, 2002. Class theory and history: capitalism and communism in the USSR. 
London
Rigby, Tom, 1997. "Stalin's Russia: capitalism without capitalists?" Workers' Liberty 45. London
Sapir, Jacques, 1980. Pays de l'Est: vers la crise generalisée. Paris
Sapir, Jacques, 1989. Les fluctuation économiques en URSS 1941-1985. Paris
Sapir, Jacques, 1990. L'économie mobilisée. Paris
Shachtman, Max, 1951. "Aspects of the British Labour Government", The New International, XVII/1. New York
Shachtman, Max, 1962. The bureaucratic revolution. New York [the text referred to was first published in 1954]
Shachtman, Max, 1996. "Trotsky's politics", Workers' Liberty 33. London
Thomas, Martin, 1992. "Deformed capitalist states", Workers' Liberty 16. London
Thomas, Martin, 1997. "Stalinism and state capitalism", Workers' Liberty 43. London
Thomas, Martin, 1999. "The USSR and non-linear capitalism", Workers' Liberty 59, London.
Ticktin, Hillel, 1980. "The ambiguities of Ernest Mandel", Critique 12. Glasgow
Trotsky, Leon, 1973. The Revolution Betrayed. London
Trotsky, Leon, 1972a. Writings 1932-33. New York
Trotsky, Leon, 1972b. Writings 1933-34. New York
Trotsky, Leon, 1973. In Defence of Marxism. New York
Trotsky, Leon, 1974. Writings 1938-9. New York.
Trotsky, Leon, 1975. Writings 1929. New York
Trotsky, Leon, 1976. Writing 1937-8. New York
Urbahns, Hugo, 1929a. "Über den Konflikt Russland-China", Die Fahne des Kommunismus 31-32. Berlin
Urbahns, Hugo, 1929b. "Einige theoretische Hinweise", Die Fahne des Kommunismus 33-34. Berlin
Van der Linden, Marcel, 2004. "On council communism", Historical Materialism, 12:4. Leiden
Vincent, Jean-Marie, 2001. Un autre Marx, après les marxismes. Lausanne
Vincent, Jean-Marie, 2004. "Le trotskysme dans l'histoire", Critique Communiste 172. Paris
Weil, Simone, 1988. Oeuvres complètes tome 2. Paris: Gallimard.
Worrall, Ryan, 1939. "USSR: proletarian or capitalist state?", Modern Quarterly, Winter 1939. New York.
Zarembka, Paul, 1992. "The development of state capitalism in the Soviet system", Research in Political 
Economy. New York
Zimmerman, Rüdiger, 1978. Der Leninbund: Linke Kommunisten in der Weimarer Republik. Düsseldorf
Zinoviev, Gregorii, 1926. Le Léninisme. Paris

13



1 And later there were people like Karl Korsch or Boris Souvarine or Ante Ciliga who, coming into opposition to the USSR 
regime around the same time as Trotsky, moved towards views similar to those of the "left communists". Mike Haynes writes that 
"much inter-war material still remains inaccessible", but in fact vastly more is accessible than the writings Haynes mentions, those of 
Ciliga and Amadeo Bordiga (the first leader of the Italian Communist Party and the most prominent non-Russian figure of the Left 
Opposition in 1925-6) (2002, 325). Moreover, Bordiga's writings on the USSR as capitalist date from after World War 2 (Bordiga 
1975). Although there were groups in the 1930s — the Union Communiste in France, the LCI in Belgium — which politically were 
somewhere between Trotskyism, Bordigism, and left communism, and which had a "state capitalist" view of the USSR, and although
there has over the decades been traffic of groupings or prominent individuals between Bordigism and Trotskyism, I know of no 
debate or engagement between Trotskyist and Bordigist writers on "state capitalism" in the USSR. The Bordigists held to a view of 
the USSR as a degenerated workers' state until the mid-1940s, though after 1933 they rejected "defence of the USSR" (for essentially
the same reasons — the USSR's entwinement in imperialist alliances — as Shachtman would later use for refusing "defence of the 
USSR" in World War 2, although at that point he still considered the USSR's "bureaucratic collectivism" relatively progressive 
compared to capitalism). "The definition of the state as an 'ideal collective capitalist' and of 'bureaucracy' as bourgeois was only 
really posed during the war by the French and Italian [Bordigist] Fractions and then later on by the PCInt of Italy" (ICC 1992, 135).

2 I think this must be the same passage that Bettelheim quotes from Zinoviev, citing "pages 236-258" as source. "Let us have no 
illusions, no self-deception! Let us call state capitalism, state capitalism." (Bettelheim 1978, 370). The other passages cited here show
that Bettelheim is plain wrong in asserting (p.371) that the Zinoviev-Kamenev opposition to Stalin did not "[take] up the question of 
the capitalist relations that might prevail in state-owned industry".

3 Albert Treint, the French Zinovievist leader who briefly participated in the Trotskyist movement before launching his own 
group, seems to have developed a similar thesis (whether with acknowledgement to Urbahns, I do not know). (ICC 1992, 133).

4 Karl Kautsky made a similar indictment of the long-term economic destructiveness of 1930s ultra-statism (though for him it 
was not so much a result of Stalinist counter-revolution as an inescapable result of trying to make a socialist revolution without 
waiting for the conditions to be perfectly ripe and orderly (Kautsky 1934).

5 The Frankfurt School theory, although described in Howard and King's survey (2001) as "the most rigorous version of the 'state
capitalism' thesis", was always vague, even evasive. Horkheimer and Pollock (Arato and Gebhardt, 1978) and Marcuse (1958) all 
suggested that the USSR was state-capitalist, but none ever said it straight out. In a later book Marcuse struck an incongruously 
"orthodox Trotskyist" note: "Inasmuch as this change [socialist revolution] would leave the material base of society (the nationalised 
production process) intact, it would be confined to a political revolution" (Marcuse 1968, 49).

6 Raya Dunayevskaya, for example, in 1942, nailed the claim that the "allegedly phenomenal rate of industrial growth in Russia 
is the criterion of a unique form of economy... not only 'socialist' Russia but also 'feudal' Japan showed a tremendous rate of 
growth..." (Dunayevskaya 1992, 35-6).

7 Morrow had become the main write of the "orthodox" Trotskyist movement in the USA after the 1939-40 split. In 1944-6 he 
and others opposed the majority of the movement on perspectives in Europe and on Stalinism. In its very last days before Morrow 
was expelled from the "orthodox" movement, at the SWP's convention in November 1946, Morrow's group presented a "state-
capitalist" view of the USSR which subsequently fell into a historical black hole with Morrow's withdrawal from politics.

Morrow's version shared the then-common view that: "The tendency of economic development to statification and planning is.... 
general... common to all contemporary economy", and tended to see the USSR as exceptionally advanced in that respect. 
[Development] "can, for the present, reach the completion of this tendency only in such countries where the ground has been cleared 
by a proletarian revolution" (Minority of the SWP 1946, 8).

However, it did not share the also then-common view that the USSR's fully-statised economy made it more productive. In fact, 
Morrow simultaneously saw the USSR as backward and deformed. "[T]he backward characteristics of this [planned statified] 
economy in the USSR... assure a better productivity to capitalist functioning based on competition". [The idea of] "the tendency of 
the nationalised property to exceed the norms of capitalist production was already disproved in Trotsky's lifetime". Morrow 
differentiated from Shachtman's "bureaucratic collectivism" on the grounds that to "prove" the "bureaucratic collectivist" hypothesis 
it would be necessary to show "that this new economy is economically progressive in relation to capitalism", and it was not. He 
speculated on a further transformation within "state capitalism", the ousting of the Stalinist tops by a layer of the bureaucracy keen on
"decentralisation" and "individualisation" of the economy. Of course, that did eventually happen, but 40-odd years later than Morrow
thought. (Minority of the SWP 1946, 15-16, 6, 13, 14).

Morrow argued that in some ways Stalinism was more regressive than American capitalism. Stalinism "begins to undermine the 
foundations of socialism and of the very existence of the working class". "Russian imperialism is compelled, because of its economic
inferiority, to exploit and oppress the masses much more than rich and conservative Yankee imperialism". "The bureaucracy is no 
more 'dependent' on the working class than the American capitalists are on theirs; it is even less so because it has suppressed all 
workers' liberties" (Minority of the SWP 1946, 3, 18, 12).

Morrow left many loose ends. He argued that it was "the relations of production such as they exist in the USSR between 
exploiters and exploited which decide the capitalist content of the planned statified economy", but then offered no specifics on 
relations within production, and elsewhere switched to arguing that it was defined as capitalist by the shaping influence of "the law of
value" on "the capitalist world market", no longer countered by "workers' control" inside the USSR (Minority of the SWP 1946, 9, 
8).

8  There is a fair volume now of "post-Cliffite" writing on the USSR as state capitalist. Even, however, if we concede the 
principle of Cliff as Copernicus, this falls short of scientific development. The only attempt to move forward by criticism of previous 
efforts, rather than by reverential lacing-in of them to later blanded-down writings — a short exchange between Duncan Hallas and 
Alex Callinicos on one side, and Peter Binns and Mike Haynes on the other, in International Socialism journal in 1980-1 — has 
disappeared into the archives without a ripple. And none of the post-1991 writings of this school, to my mind, has confronted the 
problem indicated by the opening sentence of Callinicos's contribution to that debate, where he warms up for criticism of Binns and 
Haynes by praising their "excellent critique of 'exceptionalist' analyses of the eastern bloc" (Callinicos 1981). However you may 
name Stalinism as a episode in history, exceptional it most certainly was.

9 Cliff 1976, 211-2. Exactly the same argument was used by Castoriadis at the same time to argue that the USSR was not state-
capitalist! (Castoriadis 1988, 72-3). Haynes, I think, is right as against Chattopadhyay that it makes no sense to try to define the 
USSR as state-capitalist by a strictly internal analysis of its economy and without reference to international competition (Haynes 
2002, 2004). If there were capitalist relations within the USSR, they were clearly atypical ones. The crucial one, if we accept Marx's 
idea that "the essential difference between the various economic forms of society, between, for instance, a society based on slave-
labour, and one based on wage-labour, lies only in the mode in which this surplus labour is in each case extracted from the actual 
producer, the labourer" (Marx 1976, 325), was wage-labour. Evidently "the labour market… did operate in constrained ways" 
(Haynes 2002, 340) — or, to put it more exactly, since the labour market operates "in constrained ways" in every actual capitalist 
economy, the labour market operated in unusually constrained ways. To differentiate the USSR from a distorted workers' state 
(which would also have large elements of wage-labour), or from a new form of exploitation with large capitalist sub-elements, we 
have to look at the dynamic and the direction of movement. The response to international competition, the fact that economic 



development in the Stalinist states was geared to emulating the capitalist West, is cardinal in that respect. But from the fact that the 
USSR could not be defined as state-capitalist by internal relations alone, it does not follow that it could be so defined by external 
relations of military competition alone. Any state is likely to face pressures of military competition. Those pressures alone — in 
abstraction from the mechanisms through which their effects were transmitted inside the USSR economy — could not define the 
USSR as state-capitalist, any more than it was military competition alone (without references to internal class and market relations) 
that defined the USA or Britain as capitalist during the Cold War. And if the USSR was state-capitalist exclusively because of 
military competition, and not to any degree because of internal structures, then what were the Stalinist states similar in internal 
structure to the USSR but far less militarised? Yugoslavia? China? Cuba?

10 "The adherents of the theory of the existence of 'state capitalism' try on the whole to maintain their views within the framework
of the general Marxist conception of our epoch. They maintain in its entirety the Leninist strategy of the proletarian revolution... 
Their revisionism appears when, by characterising the USSR as a capitalist country, they must logically consider the present Soviet 
society as a sort of 'future picture' of capitalist society in general... [As for] the adherents of the theory of 'bureaucratic collectivism'...
not only are they obliged completely to revise the Marxist conception of the development of capitalist society, but they also question 
a series of the fundamental concepts of historical materialism... the logical outcome of the theory... is the conception that the 
proletariat is incapable of fulfilling its historic mission and the rejection of Marxism as utopian". (Fourth International 1948, 125, 
127).

11 Another influential writer on "bureaucratic collectivism" in France at the same time was Simone Weil, who published her first 
big article on the theme in the revolutionary syndicalist magazine La Révolution Prolétarienne of 25 August 1933 (Weil 1988, 
260ff). Trotsky met her and disputed her views in December 1933: see also Trotsky 1972b, 114.

12 According to Shachtman, Joseph Carter developed a "bureaucratic collectivist" theory as early as 1939, but did not write it 
down (Matgamna 1998, 293).

13 The oddest thing about the 1939-40 split in the Trotskyist movement is the retrospective factional spleen which makes Haynes 
suggest that those spurred by the inescapable political clashes of 1939-40 to see the bureaucracy as a solidified ruling class must have
been fainthearts (Haynes 2002, 323), and some other "state capitalists" flatly endorse the response of Trotsky and Cannon to the 
SWP-USA minority, "denouncing them as a 'petty bourgeois opposition' which had capitulated to pressures from the liberal 
intelligentsia… drifted towards 'Stalinophobia, or vulgar anti-Stalinism'…" (Callinicos 1990, 24). The dispute was about "defence of 
the USSR", or more precisely (since at that stage almost no-one on Shachtman's side of the dispute was ready to reject "defence of 
the USSR" entirely), about whether "defence of the USSR" implied defence of the USSR in its invasions of Poland and Finland. 
Does Callinicos really believe that Shachtman and his co-thinkers had to be petty bourgeois, capitulators to liberalism, and so on, in 
order to oppose those invasions unequivocally?

14 According to Jean-Marie Vincent, Pierre Naville reprised Laurat's theory more or less exactly in the 1970s (Vincent 2001, 
201).

15 Thus, in 1951, admittedly in a somewhat off-key article, Shachtman mused about the possibility of Britain under its Labour 
government would, gradually, bit by bit "develop toward the type of totalitarian collectivism which is the distinguishing mark of 
Stalinist society, Mr Attlee's denunciations of Russia as a 'bureaucratic-collectivist state'... notwithstanding" (Shachtman 1951, 16). 
At least Shachtman was not misled to the idea that Attlee's use of the same term for the USSR as made Attlee a disciple of his own 
"tradition".

16 To do that they had to emphasise formulations by Trotsky from the earlier 1930s, and sideline much of his later analysis 
(Haynes 2002, 328; Matgamna 1998, 110ff, 122)

17 "My object in criticising his [Ernest Mandel's] writings has never been simply to attack him but rather to put forward an 
alternative view based on the same theoretical foundation" (Ticktin 1980, 136).

18  See the furious critique by Castoriadis 1988, 144ff.
19 Especially in the "regulation school".
20 Cf Bernard Chavance, for example, who sees "socialism" as only another "species" alongside capitalism within the "genus" of 

"money-and-wage systems" in all of which "the accumulation of capital in the Marxist sense" is an "immanent necessity" (Chavance 
1999, 296, 309: many of the other pieces in that collection are on the same wavelength)..

21 See Shachtman 1962, 293. Or, for example, Hal Draper's dedication for his last completed book, volume 4 of "Karl Marx's 
Theory of Revolution", indicting "both exploitive systems", the "decaying world of capitalism" (emphasis added) and the "Stalinist 
[no mention of decay here] world of bureaucratic collectivism". The dedication is dated 5 June 1989.


